Public Document Pack



Please reply to: Darryl White Service: Strategy & Commissioning Direct Dial: (01803) 861247

E-mail address: Darryl.White@swdevon.gov.uk

Date:

Dear Councillor

SOUTH HAMS EXECUTIVE - THURSDAY, 16TH JUNE, 2016

I refer to the agenda for the above meeting and attach papers in connection with the following item(s).

Agenda No Item

10. <u>Consultation of proposed changes to the Council Tax Reduction Scheme</u> 2017/18 (Pages 1 - 14)

Appendix 1

- 12. Reports of Other Bodies (Pages 15 18)
 - a) Overview and Scrutiny Panel 2 June 2016

Yours sincerely

Darryl White Senior Specialist – Democratic Services

Encs



xxxxxxxxxx Council

Council Tax Reduction Scheme 2017/18 Consultation Questionnaire

What is this consultation about?

Each year the Council has to decide whether to change the Council Tax Reduction scheme for working age applicants in its area. This year the Council has decided that changes should be made to bring the Council Tax Reduction scheme in line with the changes made by Central Government in Housing Benefit and Universal Credit.

What is Council Tax Reduction?

Council Tax Reduction is a discount for Council Tax, The level of discount is based on the income of the household. Currently the maximum discount is xxxx% of Council Tax for working age households and up to 100% for pensioners.

Why is a change to the Council Tax Reduction scheme being considered?

Until April 2013 there was a national scheme called Council Tax Benefit. The Government made local Councils responsible for replacement schemes from 1 April 2013. As the Council is keen to keep Council Tax Reduction aligned with major benefits such as Housing Benefit and Universal Credit to assist in administration, this means that, as those benefits change, similar changes need to be made to the Council Tax Reduction scheme. Each of the changes may affect certain claimants and the changes to both Housing Benefit and Universal Credit are to courage work and reduce the levels of benefit available in some cases. This will be reflected in Council Tax Reduction if the changes are finded.

Who will this affect?

Working age households in the Borough (/District) who currently receive or will apply for Council Tax Reduction. Pension age households will not be affected as Central Government prescribe the scheme.

Are there any alternatives to changing the existing Council Tax Reduction scheme?

We have also thought about other ways to make the administration simpler and also to replicate the changes in the benefit system generally. These have not been completely rejected and you are asked about them in the Questionnaire, but at the moment we do not think we should implement them for the reasons given.

We have considered:

- 1 Continuing with the current scheme
 - This would mean higher administration costs and scheme costs generally. This would increase the costs for all council tax payers in the Borough/ District paying towards the scheme. The decision to increase Council Tax may need to be made by voting in a local referendum.
- 2 Reduce funding to other Council services
 - Keeping the current Council Tax Reduction scheme will mean less money available to deliver other Council services; or
- 3 Use the Council's savings to keep the Council Tax Reduction scheme
 Using savings would be a short-term option. Once used they will no longer be available to support and invest in other Council services.

This is a complex issue. We would like you to read the full background information before giving your opinion.
Questionnaire Have Your Say on the Council Tax Reduction Scheme
Q1. I have read the background information about the Council Tax Reduction Scheme: Yes No This question must be answered before you can continue.
Paying for the Scheme
Should the Council keep the current Council Tax Reduction scheme? (Should it continue to administer the scheme and have the same level of support as it does at the moment?) No Yes Don't know Reduction Scheme and have the same level of support as it does at the moment?) No Yes Don't know Reduction Scheme from these changes.
Options to change the current Local Council Tax Reduction scheme
As explained in the background information, the Council is primarily consulting on the following proposals to change the existing Council Tax Reduction Scheme from 1 st April 2017, which would reduce the cost of the scheme generally and importantly align the scheme with Housing Benefit and Universal Credit to assist in its administration. Your responses are a part of this consultation. Set out below are the proposals being considered.

Option 1 – Removing the Family Premium for all new working age applicants

The removal of family premium from 1st April 2017 for new claims will bring the Council Tax Reduction scheme in line with Housing Benefit. The family premium is part of how we assess the 'needs' (Applicable Amounts) of any claimant. which is compared with their income. Family Premium is normally given when a claimant has at least one dependant child living with them. Removing the family premium will mean that when we assess a claimant's needs it would not include the family premium (currently £17.45 per week). This change would **not** affect those on Universal Credit, Income Support, Income Related Employment and Support Allowance or Income Based Jobseeker's Allowance.

The benefit of this is:

- It brings the working age Council Tax Reduction Scheme in line with Housing Benefit changes proposed by Central Government. The change has already been introduced for pension age claimants by Central Government;

The drawbacks of doing this are:

- New working age residents may see a reduction in the amount of support they received.
- Some households with children will pay more

D 24. Po you agree with the Option 1? □ Yes □ No □ Don't know	
Q5. Your comments on Option 1	

Option 2 - Reducing Backdating to 1 month

Currently claims for Council Tax Reduction from working age claimants can be backdated for up to 6 months where an applicant shows they could not claim at an earlier time. Central Government has reduced the period for Housing Benefit claims to 1 month. It is proposed that the Council's Council Tax Reduction Scheme be aligned with the changes for Housing Benefit.

The benefit of this is:

- It is a simple alteration to the scheme which is easy to understand when claiming Housing Benefit and Council Tax Reduction.

The drawback of this is:

- New working age claimants may see a reduction in the amount of support they received if they are unable to claim on time.

16.
o you agree with the Option 2?
Yes No Don't know
07. our comments on Option 2
our comments on Option 2

Option 3 - Using a set income for self-employed earners after 1 year's self-employment

In order to align Council Tax Reduction with Universal Credit, the Council proposes to use a minimum level of income (minimum income floor) for those who are self-employed. This would be in line with the National Living Wage for 35 hours worked per week. Any income above this amount would be taken into account based on the actual amount earned. The income would not apply for a designated start-up period of one year from the start of the business. Variations would apply to any person who is both employed and self employed.

The benefits of this are:

- The treatment of income for self-employed claimants for Council Tax Reduction will be brought broadly into line with Universal Credit.
- It should encourage self-employed working age applicants to expand and develop their business

The drawback of this is:

- Where a working age claimant is self-employed and continues to run a business where their income is below the minimum living wage level, the Council will assume they earn at least the minimum level (based on a 35-hour week, regardless of the hours they work).

Questions on Option 3 Questions on Option 3

Option 4 - Reducing the period for which a person can be absent from Great Britain and still receive Council Tax Reduction to 4 weeks

Within the current scheme, applicants can be temporarily absent from their homes for 13 weeks (or 52 weeks in certain cases) without it affecting the Council Tax Reduction. This replicated the rule within Housing Benefit. Housing Benefit has been changed so that if a person is absent from Great Britain for a period of more than 4 weeks, their benefit will cease. It is proposed that the Council's Council Tax Reduction scheme is amended to reflect the changes in Housing Benefit. There will be exceptions for certain occupations such as mariners and the armed forces.

If a person is absent from Great Britain for a period which is likely to exceed 4 weeks, their Council Tax Reduction will cease from when they

The benefits of the Council this are:

- The treatment of temporary absence will be brought into line with Housing Benefit
- It is seen as fair
- There are exceptions for certain occupations including the armed forces and mariners.

The drawback of this is:

leave the Country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country. They will need to re-apply on return

One of the country of the country

Option 5 - To remove the element of a Work Related Activity Component in the calculation of the current scheme for new Employment and Support Allowance applicants.

From April 2017, all new applicants of Employment and Support Allowance (ESA) who fall within the Work Related Activity Group will no longer receive the work related activity component in either their ESA or within the calculation of Housing Benefit. It is proposed that the Council's Council Tax Reduction scheme is amended to reflect the changes.

The benefits of the Council doing this are:

- The treatment of ESA will be brought into line with Housing Benefit
- It avoids additional costs to the Council Tax Reduction scheme.
- Persons receiving ESA will not experience any reduction in Council Tax Reduction.

There are no drawbacks to this change

Q12. <u>Do</u> you agree with this change to the scheme?	
Yes No Don't know	
Q13. Your comments on Option 5	
Your comments on Option 5	

Option 6 - To limit the number of dependant children within the calculation for Council Tax Reduction to a maximum of two

Within the current scheme, claimants who have children are awarded a dependant's addition of £66.90 per child within the calculation of their needs (Applicable Amounts). There is no limit to the number of dependant's additions that can be awarded. From April 2017 Central Government will be limiting dependant's additions in Universal Credit, Housing Benefit and Tax Credits to a maximum of two. This will only affect households who have a third or subsequent child on or after 1st April 2017. It is proposed that the Council's Council Tax Reduction scheme is amended to reflect the changes in Housing Benefit and Central Government Benefits. There will be exceptions where: there are multiple births after 1st April 2017 (and the household is not already at their maximum of two dependants within the calculation); adopted children or where households merge.

The benefits of the Council doing this are:

- Council Tax Reduction will be brought into line with Housing Benefit, Universal Credit and Tax Credits
- It is simple and administratively easy

The drawbacks of doing this are:	
Claimants who have a third or subsequent child after 1 st April 2017 (and are not excepted from the rules) reduction than claimants who have more children born before 1 st April 2017	may receive less Council Tax
reduction than claimants who have more children born before 1 st April 2017	
Å 4.	
Do you agree with this change to the scheme?	
Yes No Don't know	
Q15.	
Your comments on Option 6 – please type in below	

Option 7 – To remove entitlement to the Severe Disability Premium where another person is paid Universal Credit (Carers Element) to look after them

Currently when another person is paid Carers Allowance to look after a Council Tax Reduction claimant, then the Severe Disability Premium is not included when working out their needs (Applicable Amounts). The reason for this is that it avoids paying for the same care twice. This proposed change will align the scheme with Housing Benefit by treating persons who receive the Universal Credit (Carers Element) in the same way as anyone receiving Carers Allowance

The benefit of this is:

- Council Tax Reduction will be brought into line with Housing Benefit;
- It is simple and administratively easy

The drawbacks of doing this are:

There are no drawbacks to this change as persons receiving Universal Credit (Carers Element) will be treated in the same was as those receiving Carers Allowance who look after any person who claims Council Tax Reduction

Yes No Don't know	
Q17. Your comments on Option 7	

Alternatives to reducing the amount of help provided by the Council Tax Reduction Scheme

If the Council keeps the current scheme, it will be administratively more complex (as it will not align with Housing Benefit which is also administered by the Council) and it will cost taxpayers more. If this happens we will need to find savings from other services to help meet the increase in costs. The proposals set out in this consultation could deliver savings. The alternatives are set out in the background information.

\sim	4	O
u		a

Do you think we should choose any of the following options rather than the proposed changes to the Council Tax Reduction Scheme? Please select one answer for each source of funding.

Q18.1. Increase the level of Council Tax Yes No Don't know
Q18.2. Find savings from cutting other Council Services Yes No Don't know
8.3. Use the Council's savings Yes No Don't know

Q19. If the Council were to choose these other options to mapreference by writing a number from 1 – 3 in the boxes b	_	-	
Increase the level of Council Tax			
Reduce funding available for other Council Services			
Use the Council's savings			
Q20. Please use this space to make any other comments on the	he scheme.		
ບ © © Ω≩1. Please use the space below if you would like the Council	I to consider any other op	otions (please state).	
Q22. If you have any further comments or questions to make to raise elsewhere please use the space below.	regarding the Council Tax	Reduction scheme that you	haven't had opportunity

Q26. Disability: Are your day to day activities limited because of a health problem or disability which has lasted, or is expected to last, at least 12 months?
☐ Yes ☐No ☐ Don't know/Not sure ☐ Prefer not to say
Q27. Ethnic Origin: What is your ethnic group?
☐ Pefer not to say
White ☐ British ☐ Irish ☐ Gypsy or Irish Traveller ☐ Any other White background
Mixed/Multiple ethnic groups ☐ White & Black African ☐ White & Black Caribbean ☐ White & Asian ☐ Any other multi mixed background
Asian or Asian British Pakistani Indian Bangladeshi Chinese Any other Asian background Control Black/African/Caribbean/Black British
☑ African ☐ Caribbean ☐ Any other Black background
Other Ethnic Group Arab Other – please specify below:
Next steps
Thank you for completing the questionnaire.
Progress reports on the consultation will be added to our website: XXXX
You may submit further evidence, ideas or comments by email (XXXconsultations@XXX.gov.uk)

The consultation closes on dd/mmm/yyyy.

We will listen carefully to what residents tell us and take the responses into consideration when making a final decision on the 2017/18 scheme.

Following the decision, the full results from the consultation will be available on the Council's website.

The new scheme will start on **1 April 2017**. The Council will consider the impact of the scheme annually and consult again if it thinks further changes need to be made.

O+S 02.06.16

MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY PANEL HELD AT FOLLATON HOUSE, TOTNES ON THURSDAY, 2 JUNE 2016

Panel Members in attendance:			
* Denotes attendance ø Denotes apology for absence			
*	Cllr K J Baldry	*	Cllr D W May
*	Cllr J I G Blackler	*	Cllr J T Pennington
*	Cllr D Brown	*	Cllr K Pringle
Ø	Cllr J P Green	*	Cllr M F Saltern (Chairman)
*	Cllr J D Hawkins	Ø	Cllr P C Smerdon
*	Cllr N A Hopwood	*	Cllr K R H Wingate (Vice Chairman)
Ø	Cllr D Horsburgh		

Other Members also in attendance:

Cllrs H D Bastone, I Bramble, J Brazil, R F D Gilbert, M J Hicks, J Hodgson, J A Pearce, R J Tucker, L A H Ward and S A E Wright

Item No	Minute Ref No below refers	Officers in attendance and participating
All		Executive Director (Service Delivery and Commercial
		Development) and Senior Case Manager – Democratic
		Services.
8	O&S.5/16	Group Manager – Support Services and Case
		Management Manager
9	O&S.6/16	Operational Manager – Environment Services

O&S.1/16 **MINUTES**

The minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 21 April 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

O&S.2/16 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members and officers were invited to declare any interests in the items of business to be considered during the course of the meeting but none were made.

O&S.3/16 PUBLIC FORUM

In accordance with the Public Forum Procedure Rules, no items were raised at this meeting.

O&S.4/16 LATEST PUBLISHED EXECUTIVE FORWARD PLAN

The Panel was presented with the most recently published Executive Forward Plan. In so doing, Members acknowledged and noted the contents of the latest Plan and requested updates on items to be presented to the August meeting of the Panel on the Medium Term Financial Strategy, Homeless Strategy and Devon Home Choice and Allocations Policy.

One Member noted that the Annual Report was on the Executive Forward Plan when previously this item was presented by the Leader directly to Council. The Leader clarified that the item on the Forward Plan was a report of the Head of Paid Service and, in line with the Constitution, he could present a Leader's Annual Report to a later Council meeting.

O&S.5/16 REVIEW OF THE CASE MANAGEMENT FUNCTION

At the start of this item, the Chairman advised that the Panel had been circulated with paper copies of the latest quarterly Performance Indicator report. Whilst this had been received too late to be an agenda item at this meeting, Members could refer to specific PIs in relation to the presentation that they were about to receive. Some Members expressed dissatisfaction with the format of the Performance Indicator report, however they were reminded that the format and content had previously been agreed following a review undertaken by a Member Task and Finish Group.

The Case Management Manager then gave a presentation to Members that outlined the Case Management function.

In the discussion following the presentation, the following points were made in response to Members questions:

- The Case Management Manager confirmed that, whilst staff in some areas undertook more focussed work as a result of their experience, departmental boundaries no longer existed;
- The channel shift initiative was ongoing and the Online Account was still being developed. There was felt to be huge potential in this area. The Group Manager Support Services added that the two biggest areas of calls made to the Contact Centre were Housing Benefit and Planning and once their processes were included in the Online Account, then the pressure on the Contact Centre would ease:
- The Case Management Manager stated that there were no backlogs of work in Case Management other than a small backlog in processing Disabled Facilities Grants, but a plan was in place to address this situation;
- The Executive Director (SD & CD) explained that the Case Management function owned the throughput of work whilst Specialist officers owned the technical and professional aspect of the business. She added that more detail could be added to the quarterly Performance Indicator report by way of explanation and narrative. Members agreed that this would be helpful as currently the report seemed to indicate issues with the Contact Centre, when in actual fact this may not be a wholly accurate position and it merely reflected the problems across the whole organisation;

- The issue of failure demand was raised. The Case Management Manager confirmed that figures for failure demand were captured in the Contact Centre, but not across the board. In response, Members stated that capturing figures for failure demand was critical. The Executive Director (SD & CD) agreed and advised that this was one of the key issues in the report to be presented to the Executive on 16 June 2016. Currently however, it would not be effective for all officers to log when they were chased and it would place an additional burden on staff. The Group Manager Support Services advised that the new system, once fully in place, would enable the relevant data to be collected;
- Finally, the Chairman sought clarification on whether or not there were backlogs of work within Case Management as the existence of failure demand would indicate that work was outstanding. The Case Management Manager advised that her job was to monitor and be aware of how many pieces of work were within each area. The Executive Director (SD & CD) confirmed that there was a difference between backlog and flow of work and this would be addressed through the narrative of the Performance Indicator report.

O&S.6/16 DARTMOUTH LOWER FERRY – TARIFF REVIEW

Members were presented with a report that sought approval to recommend revised tariffs for the Dartmouth Lower Ferry. The Operations Manager Environment Services advised Members that the revised tariffs were in line with recommendations in the report from RPT Consulting, and had been considered by the Task and Finish Group.

During discussion, some Members felt that a small number of the charges could be increased so as to maximise income potential. Other Members responded that conversely, reducing charges to attract local custom would be a better way of ensuring long term income potential for the Lower Ferry.

The Chairman confirmed that local Ward Members were in support of the proposals.

It was then:

RECOMMENDED

That the Executive **RECOMMEND** to Council that the proposed charges, as detailed in presented Appendix A for Dartmouth Lower Ferry be approved.

O&S.7/16 ACTIONS ARISING / DECISIONS LOG

The Panel noted the latest log of Actions Arising and Decisions.

The Panel was provided with the following updates:

- a) Dartmouth Lower Ferry following the report presented earlier in the agenda on the tariff review, there was still a small amount of work for the Task and Finish Group to complete and this would be the subject of a further report to the Panel;
- b) Partnerships the Task and Finish Group had narrowed the list of partners into classifications. Two days had been set aside to meet with significant partners to discuss how the partnership could progress. The outcome of these discussions would be the subject of a further report to the Panel;
- c) Waste and Recycling whilst there was no specific update from the Task and Finish Group at this stage, the Executive Portfolio Holder asked that thanks be passed to all officers involved in putting recent changes to the waste and recycling collection system into practice. The Chairman added that the Panel endorsed that message;
- d) Events Policy Cllr Bramble advised that the Operations Manager Environment Services had undertaken a great deal of background work on the current process for events, and a message was being sent to all Town and Parish Councils to ask them to contribute their views. The Leader asked that the Task and Finish Group look at how the Council can ensure that Council assets were left in an acceptable condition once events had concluded and he was advised that the Task and Finish Group would include this matter in its discussions.

O&S.9/16 DRAFT ANNUAL WORK PROGRAMME 2016/17

The Chairman introduced this item and advised that the O&S Panel meeting scheduled for 29 June 2016 would be cancelled. The meeting had been specifically scheduled to enable consideration of the Local Authority Controlled Company Business Case, however it had been agreed that an informal review meeting for all Members to be given the opportunity to discuss this matter should take place instead on 29 June 2016.

In light of this decision, it was noted that the other agenda items that had initially been scheduled for consideration on 29 June 2016 would now be presented to the next O&S Panel meeting on 4 August 2016.

(Meeting started at 2.00 pm and concluded at 3.25 pm).	
	- <u></u>
	Chairman